Department of Education
Charter School Accountability Meeting
February 19, 2010
Delaware Academy of Science and Engineering
Odyssey Charter School

Attending Committee Members:

Dan Cruce, Jim Hertzog, Mike Stetter, Cliff Coleman, Mike Jackson
Ex-officio Members:

Jim Wilson
Mr. Cruce called the meeting to order.  The purpose of the meeting was to have the initial discussion regarding the new charter applications from Delaware Academy of Science and Engineering and Odyssey Charter School and to meet with representatives from both applicant groups.   For the purpose of the record introductions were made:
Dan Cruce, Deputy Secretary/Chief of Staff, Chair of Accountability Committee
Jim Hertzog, Education Associate, Student Assessment, Member of Committee
Mike Stetter, Director, Curriculum Development, Member of Committee
Cliff Coleman, Member of Accountability Committee
Mike Jackson, Associate Secretary, Finances and School Services
John Hindman, Deputy Attorney General, counsel to the committee

Julia Webster, Education Associate, Charter Schools Office
Scott Kessel, Education Associate, Charter Schools Finance
Suzi Harris, Delaware Charter Schools Network
Jim Wilson, State Board of Education
Judi Coffield, Policy Analyst, State Board of Education

John Lunsford, Delaware Academy of Science and Engineering

Tami Lunsford, Delaware Academy of Science and Engineering

George Chambers, Odyssey Charter School

Tony Skoutelas, Odyssey Charter School

Dimitri Dandolos, Odyssey Charter School
Becky Van Pelt, Innovative Schools

Delaware Academy of Science and Engineering (DASE) was the first application to be discussed. 
Dr. Webster gave a brief overview of the charter application.  The school will be an International Baccalaureate world school located in New Castle County and will focus on science, technology, engineering, and mathematics.  The school plans to have 420 students in grades 9-12.
Mr. Cruce asked the representatives if they wished to make any comments.

Mr. and Mrs. Lunsford are the founders of the school.   Mr. Lunsford teaches physics and Mrs. Lunsford has been an educator for ten years.  

Dr. Webster asked the applicants what makes their application unique enough to be granted approval.  Mr. Lunsford said DASE has a unique and comprehensive program.  He said there are four career pathways:  marine science and technology, computer science and engineering, alternative energy technology, and environment policy.  The theme of the school is focused on environmental sustainability and alternative energy.  Mr. Lunsford said the curriculum will be challenging but effective using a student directed learning with project based curriculum.  He said they chose to pursue the International Baccalaureate (IB) Program at the suggestion of one of their board members.  The program allows for students to do independent research projects where they are working with the community every year.  
Dr. Webster asked Mr. Lunsford to summarize the rigors of the IB program and how it is different from an Advanced Placement (AP) program.  Mrs. Lunsford said the IB program has two levels.  One level is a pilot program and aimed at vocational and technology programs.  She said they hope to use the pilot program.  Mrs. Lunsford said IB is a school wide program where the students have to take a set of courses, something in each discipline area, at a rigorous level.  She said there is a standard level and a higher level of course work in science, math, English, history, arts and in all their core curriculum areas.  In addition the students do an interdisciplinary project on their own each year.  She said the program is similar to AP in terms that it is a very rigorous program and well respected by colleges and universities.  She said students can earn some college credit for their course work and at the end of the senior year can take exams that are written by the IB program to earn an International Baccalaureate diploma in addition to the standard Delaware diploma.  
Mr. Cruce asked how their IB program differs from other IB programs offered in New Castle County.  Mrs. Lunsford said they intend to use it as a school wide program and plan to have a smaller student base.  Mr. Lunsford said what is unique about the IB program is that it is a global program.  He said the career pilot program is separate from the core IB program and that they plan to do the vocational program in addition to the core IB program.  Mr. Cruce asked what type of feedback they received to know they will have students apply to the school.  Mr. Lunsford said they had not done a marketing survey.  He said the need is out there and that charter schools have waiting lists that want this type of environment or alternative.  He said they do not have a fully developed marketing plan yet.  Mrs. Lunsford said she had talked to program coordinators of IB programs existing in New Castle County.  She said they expressed to her that there is a market for the charter school.  
Mrs. Harris noted that the IB program is incredibly rigorous.  She said knowing that the school is starting with 9th grade and accepting students via lottery only, she asked what happens to the student who enters the school three or four years behind grade level.  She also asked how they would implement the IB program and goals and have fidelity to the IB program with a student that is that far behind.  Mrs. Lunsford said there are programs built in from the beginning to help bring students up to grade level.  She said they plan to have a Saturday academy and institute an algebra and basic skills course for 9th graders who are not at grade level for math to bring them up before they start the integrated math program.  Mrs. Lunsford said the IB program specifically is for 11th and 12th grade.  She said they will have a modified year round schedule for the school that will benefit all students especially those below grade level.  

Mrs. Harris said the IB program is an expensive program.  She asked if they researched the cost and whether it was reflected in the budget.  Mrs. Lunsford said they did research the cost and it is included in the budget.  

Mrs. Harris asked how they will market the school to achieve diversity in the student population.  Mrs. Lunsford said they plan to have a diverse population.  She said they plan to visit middle school teachers to ask about potential students.   Mr. Lunsford said they plan to do some intensive home visiting and try to reach the underserved community that wants a strong educational background.  

Mr. Cruce asked how they plan to recruit staff.  Mr. Lunsford said they plan to hire the best teachers and will not settle for anything less.  

Dr. Coffield asked if IB requires more than 2 years of language.  Mr. Lunsford said the 11th and 12th grades would have language which would meet that requirement.

Dr. Coffield asked how IB and AP would interact.  Mrs. Lunsford said they plan to use some of the AP courses, especially if the course is not offered in the IB program.

Mr. Hindman asked about the corporate documents.  He said there is a Department regulation that requires the charter school corporation to restrict its business to the opening and operation of charter schools.  Mr. Lunsford said it is in the documents.  Mr. Hindman requested the school provide information as to where that could be found.
Dr. Stetter asked about the vocational aspect of the IB program.  He asked if they plan to set up a vo-tech, academic, or hybrid school.  Mr. Lunsford said it will be a hybrid.  He said they want to be a college preparatory school but they also want to market to students that might not otherwise go to college.  Mr. Lunsford said they want to offer students options in the technical career pathways to pursue either direct workforce entry or post-secondary education.  He said they want to make firm partnerships with businesses in the community and use their knowledge and needs to guide where education should go.  
Dr. Stetter asked if they are considering dual enrollment arrangements with the community colleges for credit or co-op experiences for seniors.  Mrs. Lunsford said the intention for the senior year is to have a cooperative work experience program.  Dr. Stetter said they may want to follow the 21st Century Innovating Learning Centers program which has grant money available.  Dr. Stetter asked if the school will generate enough teaching units to offer the graduation aligned courses plus the courses that would make up the four career pathways.  Mr. Lunsford said the program is designed to achieve that.  He said the first two years are not a problem because they will not have 11th and 12th grades yet.  He said if they do not have enough teaching units they will have to have a diverse talented pool of staff.  Mrs. Lunsford said they are also looking into graduates from the ARTC (alternative routes program).  
Dr. Stetter said there are specific graduation requirements.  He said the three units in science have to be lab based science.  He said there is concern that they did not submit scope and sequence documents initially.  Mrs. Lunsford said there was a miscommunication and that they are currently working on those documents.  Dr. Stetter said if they plan to join the science coalition there are specific curriculum and teacher courses.  Mr. Lunsford said they wanted the teachers and the staff help create the curriculum.  Dr. Stetter asked if the IB curriculum is aligned with the Delaware Content Standards.  Mr. Lunsford said every single content standard for every single subject area for every single course will be aligned with Delaware Content Standards.  

Dr. Stetter asked if they have located a site for the school.  Mr. Lunsford said in order for the program to work they need to keep the student population small.  He said they plan to be in New Castle County and have talked to several developers.  He said they are pursuing a property on Executive Drive and have had meetings with the Delaware Economic Development Office.  He said they need to find enough capital to fit out of the building for a school.  Mr. Lunsford estimates it may take 1 to 3 million dollars to renovate a 60,000 square feet building and taking over a portion of the debt service that Christina School District owns.    He said they are considering the possibility of a STEM campus with a several organizations including Delaware Technical & Community College.  
Dr. Coffield asked who would pay for students to participate in college courses offered through advanced course work.  Mrs. Lunsford said part of the goal is to offer the courses to high school students at no charge.  Dr. Coffield referred to the guiding principles established by P-20 Council regarding dual enrollment and dual credit and not denying anyone based on financial circumstances.  The P-20 Council information can be found on the DOE website.
Mr. Cruce asked if the school plans to use enrollment preferences.  Mr. Lunsford said the preferences are outlined in the application.  They include children of full time employees, children of founders, siblings of current students, and students who have specific interests in the school’s teaching methods, philosophy or educational focus.  Mr. Cruce asked how the school would evaluate a student’s interest when applying.  Mrs. Lunsford said they would not test students who apply for enrollment.  Mr. Lunsford said they would conduct interviews and the students would write an essay.  He said they would not deny admission based on the interview or application.  Mr. Cruce asked if the school could follow up and give direction where in the application that information could be found.  Specifically, Mr. Hindman asked how the school would implement a preference based upon specific interest.

Dr. Wilson asked about the training costs and site visits associated with the IB program.  Mr. Lunsford said the training and site visits are included in the annual fee and is in the budget.  Dr. Wilson asked how they would pay the cost salaries, cover all the courses being offered, and summer programs.  Mrs. Lunsford said they would not have a summer program because the school runs year round with 6 weeks on and 2 weeks off.  She said they intend to pursue on-line courses to reduce the cost of staff.

Mrs. Harris asked if both Mr. and Mrs. Lunsford will be working at the school.  Mr. Lunsford said he would be the director and Mrs. Lunsford would be the director of curriculum and instruction.  Mrs. Harris asked if they had commitments from any of the foundations in the state for financial support.  Mrs. Lunsford said they do not have any commitments but that there is potential interest.

Dr. Webster asked if summer pre-teaching was part of the school’s application.  Mrs. Lunsford said they plan to have summer pre-teaching in math.  She said they have written into the curriculum some on-line course work intended as a supplement for students who are below grade level in reading and math.  Dr. Coffield said with the online delivery of instruction students who are struggling and are not motivated need face to face time.  Mrs. Lunsford said all the students would have a mentor in the school. 

Dr. Webster reviewed the dates for the remaining meetings.

Recess.

Odyssey Charter School was the second application to be discussed.

Mr. Cruce made opening remarks about the review process.  

Mr. Chambers said in 2004 a group of individuals wanted to create a scenario were the Greek language had some viability in modern day society outside of Greece.  He said they wanted to create an impact into public education.  Mr. Chambers said the individuals involved were a subgroup called the American Hellenic Educational Progressive Association which was created in the 1800’s to help Greek immigrants assimilate into the United States.  Mr. Chambers said they saw an opportunity to create a scenario to share the Greek language and create a public school environment where we were challenging the students in an elementary setting to learn a second language, a classic language, and tying that to math and science.  

Dr. Stetter asked if the charter they are seeking is in addition to the Red Clay charter for an existing K-5 facility.  Mr. Chambers said they understood the process was that they would apply for a K-12 charter and would no longer be with Red Clay but solely with DOE.  Dr. Stetter said the application did not mention the potential of multiple campuses.  Mr. Chambers said the school is a K-12.  He said the application does mention multiple campuses in terms of middle school and high school.  
Mr. Hindman asked if they received a new charter would they surrender the charter that was granted to them by the Red Clay Consolidated School District.  Mr. Chambers said that was their understanding and that they have had conversations with Red Clay.  Mr. Hindman asked what Red Clay’s response was to the new charter application.  Mr. Chambers said the existing charter is in the process of being renewed.  He said the renewal process starts in March or April.  He said they had informed Red Clay of the application to DOE.    Mr. Chambers said if for whatever reason they have to remain a Red Clay school, the Red Clay Consolidated School District has no problem with continuing the renewal process.  Mr. Hindman said there is no process to transfer the charter from one entity to the other under current statutes.   Mrs. Harris asked if the school would be able to maintain continued operation, if approved, and would they continue to operate next year as a DOE charter or continue as a Red Clay charter.  Mr. Hindman said Mrs. Harris was asking a legal opinion which has not been given yet.  

Mr. Hertzog said in one of the clarifying answers it states the initial year of operation would be 2011-12.  Mrs. Harris said that would be for sixth grade in the middle school.  She said they would continue next year with K-5 and in the 2011-12 add sixth grade.

Dr. Wilson asked if the new charter would qualify for funding as a new charter school.  Dr. Webster said no.  
Dr. Coffield asked if there is potential of allowing the transfer continue and add sixth grade next year.  Mr. Chambers said adding sixth grade for next year is not in the application.  Mr. Hindman said the committee could only consider what was in the application.  

Mr. Coleman said the school does not do free and reduced lunch at this time but that the application states they may have a lunchroom.  He said when a school eliminates free and reduced lunch it eliminates a group of folks that can not afford to pack a lunch.  Mr. Chambers said the board is well grounded in reality.  He said when they were first chartered with Red Clay they were looking at 15 acres of property owned by Red Clay.  That land was verbally committed to the school to develop but the offer was later rescinded.  He said they found the current location and had to make renovations to the building.  He said there were no spots for a cafeteria.  Mr. Chambers said they are willing to consider free and reduced lunch because their middle school will be on a different campus.  He said for the current operations neither of the campuses has the space.  He said in the case where they are aware of a family that is having difficulty they have given latitude to the administration to make sure that child is fed.  Mr. Chambers said depending on what they find future facilities may or may not offer it.  Mrs. Harris asked what the percentage was of low income students currently enrolled.  Mr. Skoutelas said approximately 24%.

Dr. Stetter commented that Dr. Gregory Fulkerson keeps him informed of his visits to the school and that they are impressed with the quality of the faculty and the innovativeness of the program.  He said they had asked for clarification on the math program 5-8 and the music program.

Dr. Webster reviewed the next steps in the renewal process.

Meeting adjourned.
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